San Francisquito Creek Joint Powers Authority
May 24, 2012 Board Meeting
Agenda Item 5
April 19, 2012 Board Meeting Minutes 


Chairperson Burt called the meeting to order at 4:04 p.m. at the City of Menlo Park Council Chambers, Menlo Park, CA.

DRAFT

1) ROLL CALL

Members Present:

Director Burt, City of Palo Alto




Director Abrica, City of East Palo Alto





Director Pine, San Mateo County Flood Control District (not present at role 



call)
Members Absent:

Director Keith, City of Menlo Park 




Director Schmidt, Santa Clara Valley Water District
Alternates Present:
Director Ohtaki, City of Menlo Park




Director Kwok, Santa Clara Valley Water District
JPA Staff Present:

Len Materman, Executive Director 





Kevin Murray, Staff





Miyko Harris-Parker, Staff

Legal Counsel Present:
None




Others Present:
Art Kraemer, Palo Alto resident; Trish Mulvey, Palo Alto resident; Dennis Parker, City of East Palo Alto resident; Joe Teresi, City of Palo Alto Public Works; Ann Stillman, San Mateo County Flood Control District; Philippe S. Cohen, Jasper Ridge Bio Preserve; Chris Elias, Santa Clara Valley Water District; Kevin Sibley, Santa Clara Valley District; Saied Hosseini, Santa Clara Valley Water District
2) APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES – May 24, 2012 Board Meeting
Director Pine made a motion to approve the May 24, 2012 Board meeting minutes.  Director Abrica seconded the motion.  May 24, 2012 Board meeting minutes approved 3-0.  Director Kwok and Director Ohtaki abstained.
3) APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Agenda item 5b postponed to the next Board meeting.  Director Abrica motioned for approval of the agenda to postpone agenda item 5b to the next Board meeting.  Director Ohtaki seconded the motion.  Agenda and postponement of agenda item 5b Approved 5-0.
4) PUBLIC COMMENT
None
5) REGULAR BUSINESS
Update: development of inter-agency agreements for the S.F. Bay-Highway 101 project Proposed Board Action: provide direction on cost-share negotiations with East Palo Alto Sanitary District

Mr. Materman provided an update to the Board on the development of the inter-agency agreements for the S.F. Bay-Highway 101 project seeking direction from the Board on the cost-share negotiations with the East Palo Alto Sanitary District.  Mr. Materman said that the goal is to have these agreements in place shortly before or shortly after the acceptance of the EIR.  The first agreement Mr. Materman spoke about was the agreement for mitigation on the Palo Alto golf course.  Mr. Materman said that on Monday night the Palo Alto City Council voted on the recommendation from their finance committee and city staff to move forward with a design for the golf course and that the SFCJPA’s consultant, Forrest Richardson & Associates will be working with the City on the design.  Mr. Materman said that once the contract negotiations are completed between the city and the consultant; the SFCJPA would either transfer its contract to the city or just terminate our contract with the consultant.   Mr. Materman continued saying that there have been many conversations with Palo Alto City Staff in regards to mitigation and that our strategy is to provide the city with funds equal to the cost of making the course playable.  Mr. Materman said that it was important to note that our intention for payment of these funds is to provide for mitigation only for the impact of our project and nothing beyond.  Mr. Materman told the Board that in terms of the construction management agreement it has been signed off by the appropriate member agencies and is undergoing member agency legal review.  Mr. Materman said that SFCJPA attorney Greg Stepanicich is taking the lead on the legal review.
Mr. Murray said in terms of the maintenance agreement it is not developed at this time as we are waiting to complete the construction management agreement in addition to waiting for the 100% project design.
Mr. Materman said that we have started to develop a template in terms of construction funding and we received the 90% design on the Bay – highway 101 project a couple of weeks ago but we are waiting for a specific cost estimate.  Mr. Materman said that we have discussed at length with staff of each of the agencies the kinetics of this funding and there are different ways to do it but the best strategy that he can think of, is to establish the best process for construction, which is to look at the pots of money we have per agency; i.e. we know about state grants that the SFCJPA has received, we know about the discussions that have been had at the city council level in East Palo Alto and Board level at SCVWD and so we are trying to piece together the agreement that handles all the funding available.
Mr. Materman said in terms of the East Palo Alto Sanitary District sewer main, which is the item we are requesting Board direction on, as was described in the Board staff report, we have been in conversation with the East Palo Alto Sanitary District for many months, and there is a sewer main that goes from East Palo Alto underneath the Creek through the golf course to the treatment plant.  Mr. Materman explained that the sewer line would need to be moved so that it is not so close to the levee.  Mr. Materman said that the Sanitary District gave us a figure they thought was appropriate and we countered with a 60/40 share.  Mr. Materman told the Board that the Sanitary District’s current estimate, we asked them to revise their first estimate as it was quite high, is currently $474,000 for the construction with a 25% contingency.  Mr. Materman stated that staff is speaking with others in the field of sanitary districts to verify that this figure is a good one.  Mr. Materman noted that the Sanitary District is asking for the SFCJPA to cover soft costs and that he does not recommend that we pay for soft costs.  Mr. Materman said that if the SFCJPA takes on the 60% of construction and contingency than we would be looking at paying $355,000.
Director Abrica said that the Sanitary District is a separate special district and not part of East Palo Alto City operations.  Director Abrica continued saying that it sounds like the Board is receptive and it appears to be a mutual benefit.  Director Abrica noted that the City of East Palo Alto will be doing some joint projects with the Sanitary District in the near future with Federal funds the City has received.
Director Kwok asked why the district is not carrying the lion share and he was hoping it would be a 50/50 agreement.  Mr. Materman responded saying there is still room for negotiation explaining that at a previous Sanitary District Board meeting their Board was looking at 70/30 with one Board member pushing higher.  Mr. Materman explained that our project is necessitating their need to do their work.  Mr. Materman stated that the Sanitary District just did maintenance in 2010.  Mr. Materman said that the negotiations are still fluid and that he will take direction from the Board; if the Board thinks 50/50 is the best approach then staff will take that back to the Sanitary District.  
Director Abrica  stated that these negotiations could go longer than necessary and that he would be good with capping the SFCJPA cost share at 65%; can go lower but not higher.
Mr. Materman responded saying in regards to timing the Sanitary District’s longtime Executive Director is leaving in September and that he (Mr. Materman) would be a little nervous if this dragged on to September.  Mr. Materman said that it is in our interest to get this off the table to start construction
Director Ohtaki said that the timing this information is persuasive for encouraging a little more latitude and that he would support 65% and absolutely no soft cost.

Director Pine stated that he supports the recommendation of up to 65%.
Director Abrica motioned to accept the Executive Director’s recommendation to cap the SFCJPA costs share at no higher than 65% for construction with soft costs being the responsibility of each party.  Director Pine Seconded.  Motion approved 5-0.

Chairperson Burt said that our need to realign the channel led the City of Palo Alto to reexamine the golf course and golf course design.  Chairperson Burt said that the City had had discussions about this many years ago and the design that the city council ended up supporting is one that, at additional cost to the city, is a complete redesign of the course that is less acreage, not only in terms of the SFCJPA but also in creation of playing fields and conversion of rough areas into native habitat.  Chairperson Burt said that Monday night the council was receptive to what was presented to this Board, or rather a form of what was presented to the SFCJPA Board a few months ago by one of the UC Berkeley grads to create some gating through the levee system into the golf course.  Chairperson Burt said that we need to look at timing alignment as the city has to really accelerate the revised design to meet the SFCJPA’s timing which could be a challenge. 
Director Pine asked how big the Palo Alto Golf Course was.  Chairperson Burt responded saying the course was about 160 acres.  Director Pine asked if a sense of scope for what our mitigation would be could be given.  Mr. Materman responded saying that the golf course architect came up with $3.19 million and that there were other estimates that were higher and lower, but that this the figure the city is using.  Mr. Materman gave a quick update on the last agreement to be discussed with the Board, which was beginning the environmental process for projects between 101 and El Camino Real.  Mr. Materman said the SFCJPA and the SCVWD staff are working on the scope of work for a consultant and he anticipates being able to bring something back to the Board in late September.
Proposed Board action: approve PG&E request for additional funds to complete preliminary engineering of steel tower and wood pole electrical transmission lines
Item 5d postponed to the next SFCJPA Board meeting.
Update: Proposal to the CA Department of Water Resources regarding SF Bay levees north of Creek
Mr. Materman gave a brief background summary on the grant submitted by the SFCJPA to the Department of Water Resources (DWR) and a brief explanation of the work expected to be completed with the funds.  Mr. Materman said that we received an award of 70% state match funding, though we requested 90%, we only got 70% as DWR does not consider the cities the project will be completed in as disadvantaged communities.  Mr. Materman said that the award was for $1.32 million and the local match is almost $566,000.  Mr. Materman noted that the City of East Palo Alto made a match agreement of $300,000 and Fish and Wildlife is putting in $20,000 as they would benefit from the levee improvements as they are handling the Ravenswood ponds restoration.  Mr. Materman noted that there is a gap, of almost $250,000 and that the City of Menlo Park has a $200,000 place holder for this purpose.  Mr. Materman said that he expects to finalize funding commitments over the next couple of months. 
Director Ohtaki asked for clarification on how DWR arrived at a 70% vs. 90%.  Mr. Materman explained that we applied for the 90% based on our understanding of a disadvantage community which is based off the state’s own description, however DWR is using a different definition of disadvantaged for this particular grant and as a result our communities did not qualify.  Director Ohtaki asked if there will be an opportunity to provide more information regarding our communities.  Mr. Murray responded saying no that the decisions have been made.  Director Ohtaki responded saying that in the future the City of Menlo Park does have a demographic study for the eastern part of Menlo Park.  Director Ohtaki continued saying that the City of Menlo Park did set aside $200,000 in the Capital Improvement program (CIP) and that though he can not speak for his colleagues on the Council, he believes that there is interest and he gave his sincere appreciation to the City of East Palo Alto for their contributions to this project.  Director Ohtaki asked Mr. Materman to keep pressing, because what is going on right now for Menlo Park with the loss of the RDA, which is where the funds for this project would have come from, the council has spent the first part of this year scrambling to get a lot of the programs that were funded by the RDA in the General Fund and we are not fully there yet. 
Director Abrica said that he was thankful Menlo Park is considering making funds available for the project.  Director Abrica thanked Director Romero as they worked to make sure East Palo Alto had the funds within the Capital Improvements budget which was just passed a couple of weeks ago.  Director Abrica said that there may be some possibilities to explore some collaboration between East Palo Alto and Menlo Park with each city maybe being able to dig a little deeper.

Chairperson Burt said that the $20,000 from Fish and Wildlife is appreciated but as was said earlier this seems crucial to their ability to essentially naturalize the Ravenswood tract.  Mr. Materman responded saying yes they receive two benefits that is one of them and also they spent a fairly large amount of money maintaining that outward levee which is not part of their mission which is one of the two reasons they are eager to see this project complete.  Mr. Materman said that we are definitely going back to them for more funding.  Chairperson Burt asked if it would be beneficial to work with Congresswoman Eshoo and look for her support in regards to Fish and Wildlife.  Mr. Materman replied saying yes it would be helpful.  
Director Ohtaki reminded the Board that the congressional districts have shifted and that we may need to speak to Congresswoman Spears.  

Chairperson Burt asked if there was anything to help us engage Redwood City in this project.  Mr. Materman said engaging, yes, but he would be surprised if there is any funding that came from Redwood City.  Mr. Materman said that conversation needs to be had and that we want to design something so that if Redwood City does nothing than we want Menlo to be protected.
Director Abrica noted that the SFCJPA Board has approached Redwood City before and Redwood City was not interested stating that they had their own plans.
Director Pine questioned if we can entice the nonprofits in this area even with a little funding given the ecosystem benefits.  Mr. Materman replied saying that one foundation comes to mind and that is the Moore Foundation.  Mr. Materman said that there are opportunities for private funding as well as a number of businesses in the area, noting that it would make sense to team up with Facebook and other companies in the area.
Director Ohtaki suggested that Mr. Materman speak with the Menlo Park City Manager in regards to dealings with Facebook.  
Update: Santa Clara Valley Water District Safe, Clean Water and Natural Flood Protection ballot measure
Mr. Materman provided the Board with a brief summary of the benefits of the Santa Clara Valley Water District Safe, Clean Water and Natural Flood Protection measure stating that the SCVWD Board voted to put this measure on the November 2012 ballot.  

Director Kwok said that the SCVWD Board approved the new measure unanimously 7-0 and that the last poll that was taken in regards to public feedback had been positive.  Director Kwok said that this measure was a very balanced approach improving water supply and flood protection and restoration of wildlife.
Chris Elias, SCVWD, commented that specific to the SFCJPA is a total of $35 million in funding which is split as $16 million for the Bay- Highway 101 and the rest of the funding is for Highway 101 up.  Mr. Elias said that there were a lot of meetings with SFCJPA staff and City of Palo Alto staff member Joe Teresi who encouraged the SCVWD Board to move forward with the funding for the SFCJPA within the ballot.    Mr. Elias said that the last poll information received showed 69% of the voters looked favorably on the ballot measure.
Chairperson Burt thanked the SCVWD staff and Board for the increase that was made within the ballot measure from $27 million to $35 million.  Chairperson Burt asked for an update on the Pope Chaucer Bridge.
Saeid Hosseini, SCVWD, said that just today they had a conference call and there is an evaluation of consultants to take place next Thursday with the selection to be taken to the SCVWD Board in October.
Chairperson Burt noted that the ballot also has funding for the engineering work for the tidal Shoreline protection and asked for clarification that it goes from the San Francisquito Creek to the end of the bay.  Mr. Elias responded saying that there is funding that would go to Coyote Creek from San Francisquito Creek.  Mr. Elias said that there has been about $20 million set aside within this bond measure to complete tidal design.  Chairperson Burt noted that for North of the Creek the SFCJPA is the lead agency for the tidal issue while SCVWD is the lead agency for south of the creek tidal issues. 
Director Pine commented that it would be appropriate for the Board to endorse the ballot measure at the next meeting.  Chairperson agreed and said to have it agendized for the next Board meeting.
Update: SF Bay-Highway 101 project Environmental Impact Report

Mr. Materman stated that on Monday July 30, the SFCJPA will be releasing the SF Bay –Highway 101 project EIR.  Mr. Materman said that there will be a 45 day comment period and that there will be two public hearings; August 15, 2012 and August 29, 2012 with the comment period ending on September 13, 2012.  Mr. Materman said the earliest the EIR could be approved is October 11, 2012 and that we may want to call a special Board meeting for the approval.

Mr. Murray stated that copies of the EIR will be placed in the Main libraries of East Palo Alto and Palo Alto, and that there will be a link on our website to download it and that our member agencies would be encouraged to post it on their websites as well.
Chairperson Burt commented that a ground breaking after October 11, 2012 would be good in gaining support for the SCVWD ballot measure.
6) BOARD AND ASSOCIATE MEMBER MATTERS - Non-agendized comments, requests, or announcements by Board and/or Associate members, no action may be taken

Director Kwok said that he was delighted to see the progress of the SFCJPA project and that after thirteen years it is good that we are getting somewhere and moving in the right direction.  Director Kwok congratulated staff and noted that the leadership of Mr. Materman and this Board has been great and he can not wait to see the groundbreaking.  Director Kwok said that the public has been really good in staying engaged in the process.

Chairperson Burt thanked Director Kwok for his comments and reminded those present that we are also moving along with Caltrans in regards to the Newell Bridge and the work being done in regards to the Pope Chaucer Bridge and that we just need to keep pushing the plow.
Director Pine shared with the Board that he has been in touch with PG&E and has developed some relations he hopes can be of assistance.
7) ADJOURMENT:
Chairperson adjourned the meeting at 5:20 pm.

Minutes Prepared by Clerk of the Board: Miyko Harris-Parker
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